LICENSING SUB COMMITTEE 4

TUESDAY 13 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillors Prest, Boaden and Wilson

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Morton was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute member, but was not required and left the meeting.

LCS4.001/05

APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 4 for this meeting.  Councillor Boaden thereupon took the chair.

LCS4.002/05

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Councillor Scarborough had advised that he was unable to attend the meeting and Councillor Wilson was attending in his place.

LCS4.003/05

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest which was not prejudicial in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the application to vary a premises licence – Greyhound Inn, Burgh by Sands.  His interest related to the fact that one of the individuals making a representation was known to him through his work from some years ago.

LCS4.004/05

APPLICATION TO VARY A PREMISES LICENCE – 



GREYHOUND INN, BURGH BY SANDS, CARLISLE

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.41/05 regarding an application to vary a premises licence at the Greyhound Inn, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle.  In addition to the Council’s Assistant Solicitor and Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings.

Applicants:
Mr Brian Le Voi

Ms Walker

Responsible Authorities

PC Colin Hurd – Cumbria Constabulary

Ms R Harland – Environmental Protection Services

Interested Party Representations:
Mr C R Thompson

Ms V Sealby

Mr A R Graham

Mr G Roe had made application under Regulation 8 (2) for Ms Sealby to speak on his behalf at the meeting.  The Sub-Committee agreed to this request.  

The Assistant Solicitor advised the parties that they were entitled to legal representation.

The Chairman and the Assistant Solicitor then outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that an application had been received from Punch Taverns, Jubilee House, Burton upon Trent, Staffordshire in respect of the Greyhound Inn, Burgh by Sands.  The application for conversion of the licence under the same terms and conditions as currently held was successful.  Cumbria Constabulary were the only consultees for conversion and did not make any representation.

The applicant had also applied for a variation of the premises licence with the following hours of licensable activities:

Sunday – Wednesday 

1000 hours until 0000 hours

Thursday – Saturday 

1000 hours until 0100 hours

An additional hour is requested on Bank Holiday weekends, Christmas Eve and Boxing Day in accordance with the non-standard timings.

The application was also for an additional 30 minutes after the above times as drinking up time.

The application outlined the additional steps which would be undertaken to promote the licensing objectives of prevention of Crime and Disorder, prevention of Public Nuisance, Public Safety and Protection of Children.

The Licensing Manager reported that relevant representations had been received as follows:

a) Responsible Authorities – no representations had been received from responsible authorities.  PC Colin Hurd from Cumbria Constabulary and Ms R Harland from Environmental Protection Services were in attendance at the meeting to assist with the provision of information and answer questions as necessary.

b) Interested Parties – Persons living in the vicinity – Representations had been received from five residents who lived near by.  The concerns related to problems of alleged vandalism, drunkenness, threatening behaviour, noise from customers and cars, customers’ dogs, loud music from the premises, flood lights left on after closing time, noise from functions in marquees etc.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which have a bearing on the application and which should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant national guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.  

Mr Le Voi, on behalf of the applicant, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· The additional steps which the applicant had taken to promote the Licensing Objectives:

· That a number of the issues raised by the people making representations related to previous landlords.  The current licensee had been in place since February 2005 and since then local residents and the company had seen an improvement.

· The applicant would be prepared to agree:

· to live entertainment ceasing at midnight;

· that a provision of outside entertainment shall be restricted to no later than 23:20;

· that noise from entertainment should be regulated to in inaudible level at the nearest noise sensitive premises after midnight;

· that signs be displayed in a prominent place and of a suitable size in the lounge area and car park asking customers to leave quietly out of respect for residents;

· to ensure that windows and doors are closed and musicians would be asked to keep noise to a sensible level:

· A number of the issues raised in the letters were not to do with the pub but were more general, for example about rowdiness and were issues which were outwith the pub’s jurisdiction. 

· The applicant wanted to work with the community and residents.

Mr Le Voi and Ms Walker then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members and from the people making representations. 

Ms Sealby then spoke on behalf of Mr Roe.  In addition to the contents of his letter, she highlighted the following:

· The wording on the pub window regarding the variation in opening hours was ambiguous and it was not until it was clarified with the Licensing Office of the City Council that local residents could understand what the hours of licensable activities were:

· Regarding details of any recent incidences of noise nuisance, residents had not been keeping a diary.  If residents did have complaints about drinking after hours or excessive noise, who should they complain to?  The Assistant Solicitor had responded that if the application is granted, any complaints following the granting of that application could be made to the Council’s Licensing Manager or the Police, depending on the nature of the complaint.  If there were complaints, the Licensing Manager could bring the matter back for review.

Ms Sealby then spoke on behalf of herself.  She outlined the concerns which had been set out in her letter and highlighted the following::

· If Punch Taverns had the premises licence the landlord may change again and there could be problems.  The Assistant Solicitor clarified that Punch Taverns would hold the premises licence and Ms Walker would hold the personal licence.  The personal licence holder could change without application having to be brought back to this Committee:

· There were concerns about noise from the use of a marquee in the past although it was recognised that one had not been used for a while.

· The light pollution from the floodlights at the front was sometimes intrusive.

· The restricted number of parking spaces meant that people often parked outside the houses and left their vehicles there all night which made it difficult for residents to get in and out in the morning.

· There may be difficulty for the landlord in enforcing the ruling about keeping windows and doors shut.

· The noise from people standing and talking outside of the pub after closing time.

Ms Sealby then responded to Members’ questions.

Mr Thompson then outlined the concerns which had been set out in his letter and also highlighted the following:

· On a positive note the change of opening time to 10:00hours would be beneficial due to the number of walkers going through the village as part of the Hadrian’s Walk.

· Living 200 metres along from the Greyhound Inn meant that there was disruption from noise of people leaving the premises and walking past the house.

· Break-ins at houses in the village, although not directly attributable to the pub, made the point about the lack of a Police presence in the village.

· There was presumption of an increase in the numbers using the premises with this variation in opening hours and therefore there would be an increased potential for crime and also for problems in relation to public safety.

· There has been occasional rowdiness and foul language and there had been vandalism to a car in the pub car park.

· There were groups of young people who wander round the village and there was concern that they need to be protected from exposure to alcohol and drugs.

Mr Thompson then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members.

Mr Graham then outlined the concerns which had been set out in his letter.  He also tabled, with the approval of all parties at the meeting, two letters regarding incidents relating to the Greyhound Inn dating back to 2003.  In response to a question, PC Hurd advised that he had not found these instances on the Police log as it only went to back to 2004.  He would need to do further research into these specific instances if required.

Mr Graham then highlighted the following:

· He had lived in a house opposite the pub since 1949;

· On a recent occasion on 10 September 2005 although the closing time was supposed to be 23:00 he alleged that people had been spilling out of the premises at 01:00 and that on occasions people had come out even later say at 03:10;

· There was a problem with taxis arriving at the pub and sounding their horns for people to come out;

· There had been instances of people leaving the premises at 05:25;

· The disruption which this noise caused to sleep patterns meant that local residents were left feeling miserable and fed up;

· Regardless of what the agreed opening hours were, it seemed to be that it was up to the pub manager when they closed; 

· The Police did not appear to be enforcing proper closing times although he understood that the Police were over stretched;

· There had been a recent incident of violence which had been related to the present manager.  In response to a Member’s question about this Ms Warwick advised that it had been a minor incident of a personal nature and had not been reported to the Police.  She further explained that as she lived on the premises lights were often on as she was working until the early hours of the morning.

Mr Graham then answered questions from Sub-Committee Members.

At 2.55pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Assistant Solicitor and the Committee Clerk, withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.15 pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

The Sub-Committee has considered the application by Punch Taverns to vary the licence at the premises known as the Greyhound Inn, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle.  

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

· Mr Le Voi for the applicant.

· Ms Walker.

· Ms Sealby.

· Mr Thompson.

· Mr Graham.

The Sub-Committee finds that the residents are interested parties who live in the vicinity of the premises. 

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has decided that the application to vary the licence be granted but subject to conditions consistent with the applicant’s operating schedule and the following conditions:

1. Provision of outside entertainment shall be restricted to no later than 23:20 hours.

2. Live entertainment to cease at midnight.

3. Noise from entertainment shall be regulated to an inaudible level at the nearest noise sensitive premises after midnight.

4. Signs shall be displayed in a prominent place and of a suitable size in the lounge area and car park asking customers to leave quietly out of respect for the residents.

The reasons for the conditions are:

a) Full consideration was given to the letters of objection and to those people who spoke at the meeting.  It was decided that all the interested parties did live in the vicinity of the premises.

b) It was noted that there had been no representations from the relevant authorities.

c) The Sub-Committee was of the view that the additional conditions imposed were reasonable, proportionate and necessary to enable the application to be granted while furthering the licensing objectives, in particular the prevention of public nuisance.

The decision will be confirmed in writing.  

LSC4.005/05

APPLICATION TO VARY A PREMISES LICENCE – 



THE MUSEUM INN, 101 MOORHOUSE ROAD, 



CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer presented report EP.44/05 regarding an application to vary a premises licence at the Museum Inn, 101 Moorhouse Road, Carlisle.  In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Assistant Solicitor and Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicants:
Mr H Moore - Solicitor on behalf of the applicants, Spirit Group Ltd

Mr O’Brien – Area Manager for the Museum Inn

The Chairman and Assistant Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager, with the agreement of all parties attending the meeting, tabled the following additional information:

a) A letter of objection to planning application reference 05/0684 in relation to The Museum.

b) A letter from Mr O’Brien setting out proposed variations to the operating schedule arising from a meeting with local residents.

c) A letter from Spirit Group accepting a condition/amendment to the premises licence in relation to all doors and windows being kept closed during regulated entertainment with the exception of entry and egress.

d) An e-mail from Councillor Stockdale was excluded from consideration as he did not live within the vicinity and it was not clear that he had specifically been appointed to speak on the behalf of individual local residents.  The Assistant Solicitor would inform Councillor Stockdale of this course of action.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received from the Spirit Group Ltd for the Museum Inn, 101 Moorhouse Road, Carlisle.  The application for conversion of the licence under the same terms and conditions as currently held was successful.  Cumbria Constabulary were the consulties for conversion and did not make any representation.  

The applicant had also applied for a variation of the premises licence with the following hours of licensable activities:

Monday – Wednesday

1000 hours to 0000 hours

Thursday and Sunday

1000 hours to 0100 hours (after a meeting with local residents the applicant had amended this to 1000 hours to 0000 hours)

Friday and Saturday 

1000 hours to 0100 hours

An additional hour into the following morning on St David’s day, St Patrick’s day, St George’s day and St Andrew’s day with seven days notice in agreement with the Police.  An additional hour in to the following morning for each Bank Holiday weekend in accordance with the non-standard timing.

A sixty minute period following the terminal hour as drinking up time.

The application outlined the additional steps which would be undertaken to promote the licensing objective of prevention of Crime and Disorder, Prevention of Public Nuisance, Public Safety and Protection of Children.

The Licensing Manager reported that relevant representations had been received as follows:

a) Responsible Authorities – Environmental Protection Services had originally stated concerns regarding noise as the premises was in the close proximity of residential houses.  After discussion with the Spirit Group, agreement had been reached that windows would be kept closed and doors would not be propped open when entertainment was provided.  A noise limiter would be installed and set to an acceptable level.  No licensable activity would take place in the Beer Garden and staff would check that noise levels were kept under control.  As a result of this discussion there were no objections from Environmental Protection Services.

There were no objections from the other Responsible Authorities.

b) Interested Parties – Letters had been received from a number of residents raising objections to the proposal to extend the licensing hours at the premises.  The concerns related to the potential for disturbed sleep during the extended hours from recorded and live music, drunken singing, noisy persons leaving, taxis and private cars collecting people.  

On 31 August 2005, an informal meeting had been held between the Area Manager and all persons making representations had been invited.  Five of the later had attended, including two who are representing fifty-seven people who had signed the petition.  Following discussion, the applicant agreed to a number of requests, as set out in the letter tabled at the meeting by the Licensing Officer.  The residents attending that meeting had agreed that a hearing was not necessary.  A number of the people who did not respond to the invitation to that meeting had been contacted after the meeting with the agreements which had been reached.  One person had since withdrawn their representation but the remainder had not yet made contact and their representations still stood.  Their representations were detailed in writing and although they had been invited to the hearing none had attended.

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s licensing policy which have a bearing on the application and which should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant national guidance and reminded members that the application must be considered with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Mr Moore then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· The additional steps which the applicant had taken to promote the licensing objectives.

· The agreements which had been reached with Environmental Protection Services including, keeping windows and doors shut during entertainment, the installation of a noise limiter, no licensable activity in the beer garden after 22:00 and measures to minimise public nuisance.

· The applicants had also met with concerned residents and had attempted to alleviate their concerns by:

· adjusting the terminal hour from Thursday to Sunday to midnight instead of 01:00, 

· agreeing that no entertainment take place outside the premises, 

· agreeing that the rear fire door remain closed at all times and an alarm be fitted, and 

· no consumption of alcohol take place outside the premises after 22:00.

· In relation to taxis, the applicant stated that although this was beyond their control they would endeavour to make sure that when phoning taxi companies, staff ask them not to sound their horn when they arrive.

· In relation to people making a noise when leaving the premises, the applicant was prepared to put up signs asking them to leave quietly and respect the neighbours and for staff to try to ensure that this happens.

· The applicant was also prepared to remove tables from the front of the building. 

· In response to a question about car parking, he advised that the original planning application had been amended and there would now be additional car parking spaces rather than a reduction.

Mr Moore and Mr O’Brien then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members:

The letters of objection from interested parties were considered.  None of the people making representations attended the meeting to address the Sub-Committee.  

At 3.45 pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee members, the Assistant Solicitor and the Committee Clerk, withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.58 pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:

The matter concerned an application by Spirit Group Ltd to vary the licence at the premises known as the Museum Inn, Moorhouse Road, Carlisle.

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and taken in to account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

· Mr Moore.

· Mr O’Brien.

The Sub-Committee finds that the residents are interested parties who live in the vicinity of the premises.

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has decided that the application to vary the licence be granted, save that the terminal hour in respect of alcohol and entertainment shall be midnight on Thursday and Sunday, but subject to conditions consistent with the applicant’s operating schedule and the following conditions:

1. No entertainment shall take place in the Beer Gardens or outside the premises.

2. The fire door shall remain closed at all times and an alarm will be fitted.

3. All doors and windows shall be kept closed during the provision of regulated entertainment except in an emergency.

4. There will be no consumption of alcohol outside after 22:00.

5. A noise limiter shall be installed and set at a level which is acceptable to the Council’s Environmental Health Officer.

6. The staff shall make regular checks of noise levels during entertainment and adjust the level of noise accordingly to reduce nuisance.

7. The tables at the front of the premises shall be removed.

8. Staff at the premises when ordering taxis to ask them not to sound the horn upon arrival.

The reasons for the conditions are:

a) Full consideration was given to the letters of objection and to those people who spoke at the meeting.  It was decided that all the interested parties did live in the vicinity of the premises.

b) It was noted that there had been no representations from the Police and that the Environmental Health Officer had only withdrawn her concerns when it was agreed that windows and doors would be kept closed during entertainment, that a noise limiter would be installed, that staff would check that noise levels were kept under control and that no licensable activities would take place in the Beer Garden.

c) The Sub-Committee was of the view that the additional conditions imposed were reasonable, proportionate and necessary to enable the application to be granted while furthering the licensing objectives, in particular the prevention of Public Nuisance.

The decision will be confirmed in writing.

The meeting ended at 4.02 pm.
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